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Minutes for 51th AGM of NZMSS
Community Centre, Oban, Stewart Island.
July 7th 2011
Apologies – Colin McLay,  Alison MacDiarmid, Conrad Pilditch, Mike Hickford, Kerry O’Connell, Jenny Stanley, Lynda Guildford, Elanor Hutchinson, Ann McCrone, Mark Costello, Megan Carbines, Kareen Schabnel (12).
Present: Mary Livingston (Chair), Helen Kettles (Minutes), Chris Cornelisen, Helen Bostock, Simon Thrush, Kathy Walls, Miao Wong, Danilo Pecorino, Sourav Paul, Tiffany Stephens, Lucy Jack, Andrew Stewart, Mark Lokman, Alvin Setiawan, Erin Zydervelt, Rebecca McLeod, Liz Slooten, Mark Orams, Karen Baird, Judi Hewitt, Drew Lohrer, Ivan F. Rodil, Mike Townsend, Joanne Povey, Sheri Johnson, Andrew Bell, Richard O’Driscoll, Bjorn Leigh, Phil Ross, Darren Parsons, Doray Webber, Rohan Currey, Matt Desmond, Caitlin Chew, Roray Kyle, Patricia Mockett, Sally Carson, Steve Cutler, Zach Powell, Zhalek Adhami, Patila Amosa, Sylvia Sander, Katja Schweikert, Eleanor Bors, Shane Geange, Bob Hickman, Liz Jones, Chris Paulin, Steve Dawson, Dave Lundquist, Pete Wilson, Paul Caiger, Andrew Gorman, Miles Lamare, Marine Pomarede, Greg Lydon, Finlay Thompson, Steve Parker, Zeenatul Basher, Sunkita Howard, Varnon Pickett, Amandine Sabel, Birthe Kortner, Katherine Baer Jones, Toyin Adu, Jennifer Rock, Michael Roleda, Jaz Morris, Chris Hepburn, Chris Cornwall, Derek Richards, Rebecca James, Rocio Suarez-Jimenenz, Sruthi Thalayappil R.S., Muhammed Nayeem Mullungal, Carolyn Lindquist, Tyler Eddy, Jim Fyfe, Kris Ramm, Edward Abraham, Rochelle Constantine, Gary Wilson, Helen Neil, Julie Brown,  Islay Marsden, Sarah Bury, Robyn Dunmore, Deanne Clement, Alan Orpin (89).
2. Minutes of the 2010 AGM
Judi Hewitt moved the minutes be accepted, seconded by Liz Slooten.
3. Matters arising from Minutes
To be noted in the 2010 minutes that Mark Costello was present at the AGM. No other matters were raised.
4. Reports


a.
President  - Colin McLay. Mary presented the President’s Report in Colin’s absence. She emphasised that it is not too late to input ideas for the 2012 conference. She also encouraged people to join the Council or one of the portfolio groups. There were no matters arising.
The New Zealand Marine Sciences Society (NZMSS) is a professional society of New Zealand’s marine scientists, affiliated to the Royal Society of New Zealand.  We believe that the quality of use and protection of the New Zealand marine environment will be enhanced by the application of scientific knowledge and research. We must work together for a better future so that we leave a quality environment, high in biodiversity with adequate resources for posterity: this vital issue is in the public interest and should not be compromised for private gain. Perhaps most importantly we support the idea that balanced and sustainable use of the sea requires areas to be set aside where marine life can regenerate and seed surrounding areas. 

We support, encourage and assist marine research by students registered for post-graduate degrees in New Zealand. Grants for students to assist their research and attend their first overseas conference are awarded as funds allow. In return successful applicants are asked to provide a report on benefits of the award. In addition student attendance to present their work at our annual conference is subsidized. Funding for student assistance comes from conference profits, sponsorships and donations to the Society. 

The 2010-2011 year has been very active and I outline below some of the tasks that we have undertaken and completed: 

· The Council had 25 members (6 were student representatives) and through the year there were nine meetings

· NZMSS has a new logo that not only includes the old name of the Society, but also the new Maori name, “Te Hunga Matai Moana O Aotearoa”, which was adopted at the 2010 AGM in Wellington. At this meeting NZMSS celebrated its 50th anniversary and published “50 Years of NZMSS: A History of the Society” written by Bob Hickman. Also we presented the NZMSS Award for Excellence in Marine Science to Simon Thrush, Principal Scientist and Leader in Coastal Ecosystems, NIWA, Hamilton.

· NZMSS has a colourful new web page where many of the documents mentioned in this Report can be downloaded - http://nzmss.org/ .

· We also have a new list server through which subscribed members can circulate news of marine interest. This has effectively replaced the periodic Newsletters that were previously circulated by email. 

· Council has developed new Advocacy Guidelines whereby we have a procedure for developing submissions on marine issues. An integral part is the appointment of “Portfolio Groups” from within Council membership, and by invited contributions from outside experts. Currently we have two Portfolios: Marine Protected Areas (MPA) and Oceans Policy (OP). 

· Responsive submissions prepared by Council and made on behalf of NZMSS were: Rejection by the Minister of Conservation of the Proposed Marine Reserve in Akaroa Harbour; Proposal to Dredge and Deepen Otago Harbour; Procedure used by the Minister of Fisheries for Setting Quota for Harvesting the brown seaweed Macrocystis; Seabird Bycatch Policy; Marine Mammal Inshore Observer Bycatch Program; Coastal Plans for the Kermadec and Sub-Antarctic Islands; Southern Ocean Observing System (SOOS). You can download copies of these submissions from http://nzmss.org/.
· Proactive letters were sent on the following topics: Oceans 2020; EEZ legislation and environmental effects; announcement by Ministers of Conservation & Fisheries that Sub-Antarctic Islands became the latest Marine Reserve (see http://nzmss.org/ for copies).

· Council is involved with planning for the 2012 Conference which will be a joint meeting in Hobart, July 1-5, with the Australian Marine Science Association. Conference themes will include “Connectivity across the Tasman Sea” and topics of shared interest. 

· We supported eight students to attend their first overseas conference and gave one grant to support student research.

· In August 2010 several NZMSS Council Members attended the “Kermadecs Symposium” held at Te Papa, Wellington and organized by the Pew Foundation. This was a valuable meeting that drew together scientists from a wide range of disciplines, all with an interest in the future of the marine reserve and seas around the Kermadecs (www.thekermadecs.org ). 

· This is a momentous year for New Zealand Marine Science because it marks the passing of one of its best-known and most influential identities. Professor John Morton passed away peacefully at his home on March 6 2011. He is best known for promoting the need for marine reserves, and other conservation issues, as well as perhaps his most influential book “The New Zealand Seashore” (1968) and its sequel “Seashore Ecology of New Zealand and the Pacific” (2004). We conveyed the sympathy of NZ Marine Scientists to his family in Auckland. 

· We are indebted to Kerry O’Connell for much of the smooth running of the Society website and membership and for helping the Organizing Committee prepare for the 2011 Conference on Stewart Island. 

· We are also indebted to Stacie Lilley for assembling and illustrating the “NZMSS Annual Review” #52. This is a goldmine of information and what happened in Marine Science during 2010-2011. If you do not already have it, you can download a copy from http://nzmss.org/ .

I invite you to join the NZMSS Council and contribute to or propose your own Portfolio Group. New Zealand is on the brink of massive changes in marine legislation and how we exploit and manage our seas: 

YOUR COUNTRY/COUNCIL NEEDS YOU NOW.

My apologies for being unable to be with you on Stewart Island, but duty calls! 

Colin L McLay, 

President, 

July 5 2011.

b. Treasurer  - Chris Cornelisen
Chris apologised for not having the audit from the previous year for the AGM (the 2010 conference budgets are still to be completed by the organising committee). He gave an update on the savings and cheque accounts. All online banking has now been combined and it is much easier to put GST returns together. Helen Kettles is going to be an additional signatory to the account.
Chris presented the budgets but the full breakdown will be in the audit. We spent the $15,000 budgeted for FOCTA and Research award and Chris recommended keeping the budget at the same level.
Other societies charge about the same fees but we are slightly different in that the charge for institutes is similar to individual membership. 

Chris asked for ideas for spending or investing the Society funds. Examples of ideas are awards for young scientist, technician, policy reports, increasing the support for overseas conferences. There were no further comments from those present. Members can pass on ideas to Chris or email Council later.

c. Membership Secretary  -  Kerry O’Connell
Mary read through the Membership Secretary Report. There were no questions.
2010-11 Membership period (membership@nzmss.org)
170 full members

9 institutional subscriptions

19 life members

3 retired members

111 student members

312 TOTAL
The NZMSS membership for 2010/11 consisted of the above members for a total of 312 memberships.  Membership is up from the 236 memberships of 2009/10 most likely due to a better collection service that now includes membership fees built into all conference registrations, an online membership payment system, and the use of the membership database in contacting past members to remind them of dues.

The 2011/12 period kicks off with the 2011 conference in Stewart Island.  As the conference attendance for this event is smaller than more recent conference at ~145 membership may dip for this membership year although efforts to renew membership of all current and recent members will be attempted by the membership secretary.  This may increase the time spent on collecting fees by the membership secretary but can mostly be done online now that most people are using electronic re-enrollment and payment.
5. Matters arising from reports.
There was an endorsement from those attending that the Council input into Oceans Policy via the portfolio group.

Phil Ross moved that the reports be accepted. This was seconded by Drew Lohrer.

6. Election of Officers

The following officers’ reelection were confirmed:

President (Colin McLay, University of Canterbury)

Vice President (Mary Livingston, Ministry of Fisheries)
Secretary (Helen Kettles, Department of Conservation)
Treasurer (Chris Cornelisen, Cawthron Institute)
Kathy Walls moved that we accept these positions. It was seconded by Steve Dawson

Council (at least 5)
Council members not restanding for the coming year were: Megan Stewart-Carbines (Auckland Regional Council), Alison MacDiarmid (NIWA), Kareen Schnabel (NIWA), James Bell (University of Victoria), Rebecca McLeod (University of Otago), Hilke Giles (Environment Waikato).

Nine of the existing Council members are restanding:

Drew Lohrer (NIWA), Kathy Walls (MAFBNZ), Ann McCrone (DOC), Mark Costello (University of Auckland), Mike Hickford (University of Canterbury), Simon Thrush (NIWA), Liz Slooten (University of Otago), Kerry O’Connell (University of  Canterbury), Mary Livingston (MFish)
There was uncertainty about whether Conrad Pilditch (University of Waikato) was restanding as there has been some discussion about Chris Battershill standing for Council and being a representative for Waikato.

Two new Council members were nominated: Mark Orams (AUT) and Darren Parsons (NIWA).
With only two nominations we would be four fewer on Council this year if all others were also accepted. There was discussion on the optimal number of Council members to work effectively. It was felt that there were currently too many. However, not all attend every meeting as people have fieldwork and various other commitments. The Council will discuss further and look at amending the constitution in the coming year.
It was agreed the number on Council for the coming year would be sufficient. Steve Dawson proposed we accept the nine Council members who are restanding plus the two new nominated members. This was seconded by Chris Paulin.

Student Reps (at least 3 required)
Two of the existing student representatives were restanding: Phil Ross (University of Waikato), Lauren Fletcher (Victoria University of Wellington).
The following reps were standing down: Jenni Stanley (University of Auckland), Lynda Gullford (AUT), Elanor Hutchinson (University of Otago), Jennifer Skilton (University of Canterbury).

The following students were nominated to allow for regional representation:
Patricia Mockett (University of Otago)
Tiffany Stephens (University of Otago)
Sue Adkins (University of Canterbury)
Zeenatul Basher (University of Auckland)
Drew Lohrer proposed we accept the nominations.  This was seconded by Neil Barr.
7. General Business

a. Council advocacy and guidelines document
There was little time for discussion on the guidelines but it was reiterated by the Chair that members can provide comments directly to the Council. The draft Guidelines have been sent out on the listserve. Members were reminded about how to join the listserve. Comments were requested by email before Friday 22 July.
b. Call for advocacy portfolios groups and members
There are currently two portfolio groups. A third group on Science Communication was proposed from the floor.
It would be good to have other members on these groups. It is good to have people with a range of expertise e.g. not just biological/physical systems knowledge but legal and legislative backgrounds. Again there was little time for discussion but the contribution of ideas was welcomed.
c. Conferences

2012 – Is scheduled as joint conference with AMSA in Hobart, Tasmania 1-5 July 2012. Bob and Kathy are currently our representatives on the conference committees. We will need to form a larger group to input into this later.
2013 – Hamilton joint with ASFA and NZ Freshwater Society.
2014 – Will be in the South Island. The following locations were suggested: Kaikoura, Hokitika, Nelson, Westport, Blackball.

The meeting closed on time at 1.00 pm.
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